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For the purposes of this chapter, a child receiving treatment by 
spiritual means as provided in Section 16509.1 of the Welfare and 
Institutions Code or not receiving specified medical treatment for 
religious reasons, shall not for that reason alone be considered a 
neglected child. An informed and appropriate medical decision made by 
parent or guardian after consultation with a physician or physicians 
who have examined the minor does not constitute neglect. 
 
11165.3. As used in this article, “the willful harming or injuring of 
a child or the endangering of the person or health of a child,” means 
a situation in which any person willfully causes or permits any child 
to suffer, or inflicts thereon, unjustifiable physical pain or mental 
suffering, or having the care or custody of any child, willfully 
causes or permits the person or health of the child to be placed in a 
situation in which his or her person or health is endangered. 
 
11165.4. As used in this article, “unlawful corporal punishment or 
injury” means a situation where any person willfully inflicts upon any 
child any cruel or inhuman corporal punishment or injury resulting in 
a traumatic condition. It does not include an amount of force that is 
reasonable and necessary for a person employed by or engaged in a 
public school to quell a disturbance threatening physical injury to 
person or damage to property, for purposes of self-defense, or to 
obtain possession of weapons or other dangerous objects within the 
control of the pupil, as authorized by Section 49001 of the Education 
Code. It also does not include the exercise of the degree of physical 
control authorized by Section 44807 of the Education Code. It also 
does not include an injury caused by reasonable and necessary force 
used by a peace officer acting within the course and scope of his or 
her employment as a peace officer. 
 
11165.5. As used in this article, the term “abuse or neglect in out-
of-home care” includes physical injury or death inflicted upon a child 
by another person by other than accidental means, sexual abuse as 
defined in Section 11165.1, neglect as defined in Section 11165.2, 
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corporal punishment or injury as defined in Section 11165.4. “Child 
abuse or neglect” does not include a mutual affray between minors. 
“Child abuse or neglect” does not include an injury caused by 
reasonable and necessary force used by a peace officer acting within 
the course and scope of his or her employment as a peace officer. 
 
11165.7. (a) As used in this article, “mandated reporter” is defined 
as any of the following: 

(1) A teacher. 
(2) An instructional aide. 
(3) A teacher’s aide or teacher’s assistant employed by a public 
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currently licensed under Division 2 (commencing with Section 500) of 
the Business and Professions Code. 

(22) An emergency medical technician I or II, paramedic, or other 
person certified pursuant to Division 2.5 (commencing with Section 
1797) of the Health and Safety Code. 

(23) A psychological assistant registered pursuant to Section 2913 
of the Business and Professions Code. 

(24) A marriage and family therapist trainee, as defined in 
subdivision (c) of Section 4980.03 of the Business and Professions 
Code. 

(25) An unlicensed marriage and family therapist intern registered 
under Section 4980.44 of the Business and Professions Code. 

(26) A state or county public health employee who treats a minor 
for venereal disease or any other condition. 

(27) A coroner. 
(28) A medical examiner or other person who performs autopsies. 
(29) A commercial film and photographic print or image processor 

as specified in subdivision (e) of Section 11166. As used in this 
article, “commercial film and photographic print or image processor” 
means a person who develops exposed photographic film into negatives, 
slides, or prints, or who makes prints from negatives or slides, or 
who prepares, publishes, produces, develops, duplicates, or prints any 
representation of information, data, or an image, including, but not 
limited to, any film, filmstrip, photograph, negative, slide, 
photocopy, videotape, video laser disc, computer hardware, computer 
software, computer floppy disk, data storage medium, CD-ROM, computer-
generated equipment, or computer-generated image, for compensation. 
The term includes any employee of that person; it does not include a 
person who develops film or makes prints or images for a public 
agency. 

(30) A child visitation monitor. As used in this article, “child 
visitation monitor” means a person who, for financial compensation, 
acts as a monitor of a visit between a child and another person when 
the monitoring of that visit has been ordered by a court of law. 

(31) An animal control officer or humane society officer. For the 
purposes of this article, the following terms have the following 
meanings: 

(A) “Animal control officer” means a person employed by a city, 
county, or city and county for the purpose of enforcing animal control 
laws or regulations. 

(B) “Humane society officer” means a person appointed or employed 
by a public or private entity as a humane officer who is qualified 
pursuant to Section 14502 or 14503 of the Corporations Code. 

(32) A clergy member, as specified in subdivision (d) of Section 
11166. As used in this article, “clergy member” means a priest, 
minister, rabbi, religious practitioner, or similar functionary of a 
church, temple, or recognized denomination or organization. 

(33) Any custodian of records of a clergy member, as specified in 
this section and subdivision (d) of Section 11166. 

(34) An employee of any police department, county sheriff’s 
department, county probation department, or county welfare department. 
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requirements of this article and shall be subject to the protections 
afforded to mandated reporters, including, but not limited to, those 
protections afforded by Section 11172. 

(44) Any athletic coach, including, but not limited to, an 
assistant coach or a graduate assistant involved in coaching, at 
public or private postsecondary educational institutions. 

(45) An individual certified by a licensed foster family agency as 
a certified family home, as defined in Section 1506 of the Health and 
Safety Code.  

(46) An individual approved as a resource family, as defined in 
Section 1517 of the Health and Safety Code and Section 16519.5 of the 
Welfare and Institutions Code.  

(47) A qualified autism service provider, a qualified autism 
service professional, or a qualified autism service paraprofessional, 
as defined in Section 1374.73 of the Health and Safety Code and 
Section 10144.51 of the Insurance Code.  

(48) A human resource employee of a business subject to Part 2.8 
(commencing with Section 12900) of Division 3 of Title 2 of the 
Government Code that employs minors. For purposes of this section, a 
“human resource employee” is the employee or employees designated by 
the employer to accept any complaints of misconduct as required by 
Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 12940) of Part 2.8 of Division 3 of 
Title 2 of the Government Code. 

(49) An adult person whose duties require direct contact with and 
supervision of minors in the performance of the minors’ duties in the 
workplace of a business subject to Part 2.8 (commencing with Section 
12900) of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code is a mandated 
reporter of sexual abuse, as defined in Section 11165.1. Nothing in 
this paragraph shall be construed to modify or limit the person’s duty 
to report known or suspected child abuse or neglect when the person is 
acting in some other capacity that would otherwise make the person a 
mandated reporter. 

(b) Except as provided in paragraph (35) of subdivision (a), 
volunteers of public or private organizations whose duties require 
direct contact with and supervision of children are not mandated 
reporters but are encouraged to obtain training in the identification 
and reporting of child abuse and neglect and are further encouraged to 
report known or suspected instances of child abuse or neglect to an 
agency specified in Section 11165.9. 

(c) Except as provided in subdivision (d), employers are strongly 
encouraged to provide their employees who are mandated reporters with 
training in the duties imposed by this article. This training shall 
include training in child abuse and neglect identification and 
training in child abuse and neglect reporting. Whether or not 
employers provide their employees with training in child abuse and 
neglect identification and reporting, the employers shall provide 
their employees who are mandated reporters with the statement required 
pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section 11166.5. 

(d) Pursuant to Section 44691 of the Education Code, school 
districts, county offices of education, state special schools and 
diagnostic centers operated by the State Department of Education, and 
charter schools shall annually train their employees and persons 
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expired, regardless of whether or not the possible abuse was a factor 
contributing to the death, and even if suspected child abuse was 
discovered during an autopsy. 

(3) A report made by a mandated reporter pursuant to this section 
shall be known as a mandated report. 

(b) If, after reasonable efforts, a mandated reporter is unable to 
submit an initial report by telephone, he or she shall immediately or 
as soon as is practicably possible, by fax or electronic transmission, 
make a one-time automated written report on the form prescribed by the 
Department of Justice, and shall also be available to respond to a 
telephone followup call by the agency with which he or she filed the 
report. A mandated reporter who files a one-time automated written 
report because he or she was unable to submit an initial report by 
telephone is not required to submit a written followup report. 

(1) The one-time automated written report form prescribed by the 
Department of Justice shall be clearly identifiable so that it is not 
mistaken for a standard written followup report. In addition, the 
automated one-time report shall contain a section that allows the 
mandated reporter to state the reason the initial telephone call was 
not able to be completed. The reason for the submission of the onetime 
automated written report in lieu of the procedure prescribed in 
subdivision (a) shall be captured in the Child Welfare Services/Case 
Management System (CWS/CMS). The department shall work with 
stakeholders to modify reporting forms and the CWS/CMS as is necessary 
to accommodate the changes enacted by these provisions. 

(2) This subdivision shall not become operative until the CWS/CMS 
is updated to capture the information prescribed in this subdivision. 

(3) This subdivision shall become inoperative three years after 
this subdivision becomes operative or on January 1, 2009, whichever 
occurs first. 

(4) On the inoperative date of these provisions, a report shall be 
submitted to the counties and the Legislature by the State Department 
of Social Services that reflects the data collected from automated 
one-time reports indicating the reasons stated as to why the automated 
one-time report was filed in lieu of the initial telephone report. 

(5) Nothing in this section shall supersede the requirement that a 
mandated reporter first attempt to make a report via telephone, or 
that agencies specified in Section 11165.9 accept reports from 
mandated reporters and other persons as required. 

(c) A mandated reporter who fails to report an incident of known 
or reasonably suspected child abuse or neglect as required by this 
section is guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by up to six months 
confinement in a county jail or by a fine of one thousand dollars 
($1,000) or by both that imprisonment and fine. If a mandated reporter 
intentionally conceals his or her failure to report an incident known 
by the mandated reporter to be abuse or severe neglect under this 
section, the failure to report is a continuing offense until an agency 
specified in Section 11165.9 discovers the offense. 

(d) (1) A clergy member who acquires knowledge or a reasonable 
suspicion of child abuse or neglect during a penitential communication 
is not subject to subdivision (a). For the purposes of this 
subdivision, “penitential communication” means a communication, 
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intended to be in confidence, including, but not limited to, a 
sacramental confession, made to a clergy member who, in the course of 
the discipline or practice of his or her church, denomination, or 
organization, is authorized or accustomed to hear those 
communications, and under the discipline, tenets, customs, or 
practices of his or her church, denomination, or organization, has a 
duty to keep those communications secret. 

(2) Nothing in this subdivision shall be construed to modify or 
limit a clergy member’s duty to report known or suspected child abuse 
or neglect when the clergy member is acting in some other capacity 
that would otherwise make the clergy member a mandated reporter. 

(3) (A) On or before January 1, 2004, a clergy member or any 
custodian of records for the clergy member may report to an agency 
specified in Section 11165.9 that the clergy member or any custodian 
of records for the clergy member, prior to January 1, 1997, in his or 
her professional capacity or within the scope of his or her 
employment, other than during a penitential communication, acquired 
knowledge or had a reasonable suspicion that a child had been the 
victim of sexual abuse and that the clergy member or any custodian of 
records for the clergy member did not previously report the abuse to 
an agency specified in Section 11165.9. The provisions of Section 
11172 shall apply to all reports made pursuant to this paragraph. 

(B) This paragraph shall apply even if the victim of the known or 
suspected abuse has reached the age of majority by the time the 
required report is made. 

(C) The local law enforcement agency shall have jurisdiction to 
investigate any report of child abuse made pursuant to this paragraph 
even if the report is made after the victim has reached the age of 
majority. 

(e) (1) A commercial film, photographic print, or image processor 
who has knowledge of or observes, within the scope of his or her 
professional capacity or employment, any film, photograph, videotape, 
negative, slide, or any representation of information, data, or an 
image, including, but not limited to, any film, filmstrip, photograph, 
negative, slide, photocopy, videotape, video laser disc, computer 
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(i) (1) The reporting duties under this section are individual, 
and no supervisor or administrator may impede or inhibit the reporting 
duties, and no person making a report shall be subject to any sanction 
for making the report. However, internal procedures to facilitate 
reporting and apprise supervisors and administrators of reports may be 
established provided that they are not inconsistent with this article. 

(2) The internal procedures shall not require any employee 
required to make reports pursuant to this article to disclose his or 
her identity to the employer. 

(3) Reporting the information regarding a case of possible child 
abuse or neglect to an employer, supervisor, school principal, school 
counselor, coworker, or other person shall not be a substitute for 
making a mandated report to an agency specified in Section 11165.9. 

(j) (1) A county probation or welfare department shall 
immediately, or as soon as practicably possible, report by telephone, 
fax, or electronic transmission to the law enforcement agency having 
jurisdiction over the case, to the agency given the responsibility for 
investigation of cases under Section 300 of the Welfare and 
Institutions Code, and to the district attorney’s office every known 
or suspected instance of child abuse or neglect, as defined in Section 
11165.6, except acts or omissions coming within subdivision (b) of 
Section 11165.2, or reports made pursuant to Section 11165.13 based on 
risk to a child that relates solely to the inability of the parent to 
provide the child with regular care due to the parent’s substance 
abuse, which shall be reported only to the county welfare or probation 
department. A county probation or welfare department also shall send, 
fax, or electronically transmit a written report thereof within 36 
hours of receiving the information concerning the incident to any 
agency to which it makes a telephone report under this subdivision. 

(2) A county probation or welfare department shall immediately, 
and in no case in more than 24 hours, report to the law enforcement 
agency having jurisdiction over the case after receiving information 
that a child or youth who is receiving child welfare services has been 
identified as the victim of commercial sexual exploitation, as defined 
in subdivision (d) of Section 11165.1. 

(3) When a child or youth who is receiving child welfare services 
and who is reasonably believed to be the victim of, or is at risk of 
being the victim of, commercial sexual exploitation, as defined in 
Section 11165.1, is missing or has been abducted, the county probation 
or welfare department shall immediately, or in no case later than 24 
hours from receipt of the information, report the incident to the 
appropriate law enforcement authority for entry into the National 
Crime Information Center database of the Federal Bureau of 
Investigation and to the National Center for Missing and Exploited 
Children. 

(k) A law enforcement agency shall immediately, or as soon as 
practicably possible, report by telephone, fax, or electronic 
transmission to the agency given responsibility for investigation of 
cases under Section 300 of the Welfare and Institutions Code and to 
the district attorney’s office every known or suspected instance of 
child abuse or neglect reported to it, except acts or omissions coming 
within subdivision (b) of Section 11165.2, which shall be reported 
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prosecution or in an action initiated under Section 602 of the Welfare 
and Institutions Code arising from alleged child abuse, or to counsel 
appointed pursuant to subdivision (c) of Section 317 of the Welfare 
and Institutions Code, or to the county counsel or prosecutor in a 
proceeding under Part 4 (commencing with Section 7800) of Division 12 
of the Family Code or Section 300 of the Welfare and Institutions 
Code, or to a licensing agency when abuse or neglect in out-of-home 
care is reasonably suspected, or when those persons waive 
confidentiality, or by court order. 

(2) No agency or person listed in this subdivision shall disclose 
the identity of any person who reports under this article to that 
person’s employer, except with the employee’s consent or by court 
order. 

(e) Notwithstanding the confidentiality requirements of this 
section, a representative of a child protective services agency 
performing an investigation that results from a report of suspected 
child abuse or neglect made pursuant to Section 11166 or Section 
11166.05, at the time of the initial contact with the individual who 
is subject to the investigation, shall advise the individual of the 
complaints or allegations against him or her, in a manner that is 
consistent with laws protecting the identity of the reporter under 
this article. 

(f) Persons who may report pursuant to subdivision (g) of Section 
11166 are not required to include their names. 


